

Time to Reset the U.S. Trade Agenda Peter E. Harrell

Time to Reset the U.S. Trade Agenda

Peter E. Harrell

© 2024 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Contents

Introduction	1
The Rise of the Modern Trade Paradigm	2
The Modern Paradigm's Fall From Grace	5
How to Reset the Agenda	9
Addressing China—and Whither the WTO?	13
Conclusion: Does Trade Policy Matter?	15
About the Author	17
Notes	19
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	23

Introduction

Over the past three years, U.S. Trade Representative Katherine Tai and National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan have worked to articulate a "worker-centered" trade policy while arguing for a "new Washington consensus" in U.S. international economic policy that will foster global investment and cooperation on issues like climate and development. Tai, Sullivan, and other U.S. officials have succeeded in laying out a vision for American industrial policy, one that has attracted hundreds of billions of dollars of announced investment in U.S. computer chip manufacturing and clean energy technology. Treasury Secretary Janet Yellen also has popularized the concept of "friendshoring"—the idea that U.S. allies and partners can benefit as multinational corporations diversify away from China. This term first appeared in a 2021 White House report on supply chains.

But when it comes to the brass tacks of trade—trade deals, tariff lines, the paperwork that companies have to file at the border, and other mechanics—U.S. President Joe Biden's administration has not articulated a coherent agenda. At times, the administration has tried to use the specter of China's economic threat to generate support for trade deals. One notable example is its signature Indo-Pacific Economic Framework (IPEF), which is intended to strengthen economic relations between the United States and countries across the Pacific. But geopolitical arguments for deals are failing to carry the day. Last November, deep congressional skepticism and electoral concerns spurred the administration to indefinitely postpone the IPEF trade pillar, and it is unclear whether it will complete the work even after the 2024 election.

Former president Donald Trump, in his current campaign to return to the White House, does have a clear vision for trade: he has announced plans to deploy tariffs and other protectionist measures to support favored U.S. industries.³ The architect of Trump's trade

policy between 2017 and early 2021, former U.S. trade representative Robert Lighthizer, has argued that the United States should vigorously deploy tariffs and other trade restrictions both to protect U.S. industry and to force not only China, but a variety of European and Asian countries, to cease unfair trade practices.⁴ However, a number of experts have raised concerns about the economic impacts of these policies as well as the risks they would pose to U.S. geopolitical relationships.⁵

Resetting America's trade agenda and developing a trade vision capable of drawing broad support across Washington is going to require the government to, as Steve Jobs would have said, "think different." Rather than treating trade deals as a geopolitical endeavor that the United States should suffer through to support America's allies and partners, or pursuing Trump's vision of simply reducing trade (the geopolitical argument), the United States should get back to a basic premise that has guided successful trade policy in the past—that policymakers can develop and promote trade policies that advance American economic interests as well as American geopolitical interests.

Given the nature of the economic challenges the United States currently faces, this approach will require policymakers to spend less time on the geopolitics and more time on the economics. That choice, in turn, will encourage a shift in the primary focus away from regional deals and toward narrower sectoral deals that address the problems of greatest concern to most Americans, such as climate, energy, and the looming artificial intelligence (AI) revolution. To actually solve those problems, the United States should be open to using a new set of tools in creating trade deals, including those related to financial instruments, development, and national security. Today's biggest challenges cannot be solved simply with market access and regulatory cooperation. The next chapter in American trade policy will need to entail new types of sectoral deals between the United States and key allies and partners on a set of issues that include climate and energy, supply chains, and AI and the digital economy.

The Rise of the Modern Trade Paradigm

Rebooting America's trade agenda first requires understanding why the protrade consensus that prevailed from the 1990s to the mid-2010s—the most recent era of significant U.S. trade dealmaking—broke down.

Since the end of World War II, the United States has undertaken successful rounds of trade dealmaking during periods when trade deals had both a clear geopolitical and a clear economic logic. In the late 1940s, in the aftermath of the war, the deal that fit both U.S. geopolitical and economic interests was the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT). Geopolitically, American policymakers saw the GATT as a tool to shore up Western alliances in the nascent days of the Cold War.⁶ From an economic perspective, trade negotiators designed the GATT to be an antidote to prevent a return to the "beggar thy

neighbor" tariff policies of the 1930s, which postwar economists and policymakers saw as having exacerbated the Great Depression. The agreement required reductions in tariff rates and ensured that members accorded each other "most favored nation" trading status to put further downward pressure on tariffs over time. From a U.S. perspective, American officials also understood the GATT as a tool to help open markets to U.S. goods at a time when the United States was the world's largest net exporter and needed foreign markets to replace war-driven demand for U.S. industry. Reductions in foreign tariffs on U.S. goods provided a major direct benefit for American industry.⁷

The United States pushed to expand the GATT several times during the Cold War. The so-called Kennedy Round of 1964–1967 resulted in additional tariff reductions and began to establish disciplines around dumping, the practice where a country sells a product internationally at a lower price than the product sells for in its home market. The Tokyo Round of the 1970s expanded participation in the GATT to more than one hundred countries, seeking to include much of the nonaligned developing world. It began to try to tackle nontariff barriers and "voluntary export restraints," a type of measure where countries would agree to limit export quantities in exchange for avoiding tariffs. With the introduction of a Subsidies Code, the Tokyo Round also began to introduce the concept of rules around subsidies.

However, the modern trade orthodoxy that guided U.S. trade policy from the end of the Cold War through the mid-2010s crystallized in the late 1980s and early 1990s. The fall of the Berlin Wall ushered in America's unipolar moment, when America's geopolitical policymakers saw an opportunity to use trade and economic relations to anchor its former Soviet adversaries and emerging geopolitical competitors, notably China, in a U.S.-led international order. Presidents Ronald Reagan, George H. W. Bush, and Bill Clinton, meanwhile, presided over a period of neoliberal economic consensus in Washington that Washington thought was an economic model appropriate for the world as well. Trade policy and trade deals (as well as other policy levers such as the International Monetary Fund) offered a tool to promote that U.S. economic model abroad. This intersection of geopolitics and economics ushered in a remarkably productive period of trade policymaking, with initiatives such as the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), the World Trade Organization (WTO), and free trade agreements (FTAs) with more than a dozen nations. Other related policies included the Africa Growth and Opportunity Act (AGOA), which cut tariffs on imports from democratic countries in Africa in a bid to foster development and democratic progress on the continent.

The deals of this era had a clear geopolitical logic. NAFTA was designed to strengthen the North American political union and, in the eyes of both presidents Bush and Clinton, to provide an eventual pathway toward a more democratic and economically unified Western Hemisphere—a vision that George H. W. Bush's son and later president George W. Bush, took further with the Central America-Dominican Republic FTA (CAFTA-DR) a decade after NAFTA entered into force. The WTO, and China's ultimate accession to it at the end of the decade, reflected the prevailing 1990s geopolitical view that a global trading arrangement would help draw countries like China toward the West. As Clinton said of China's

accession in 1999, "it represents the most significant opportunity that we have had to create positive change in China since the 1970s," noting that China was "agreeing to import one of democracy's most cherished values: economic freedom. The more China liberalizes its economy, the more fully it will liberate the potential of its people."8 Or, as George W. Bush said about U.S. legislation to enact the CAFTA-DR agreement, "this bill is more than a trade bill. This bill is a commitment of freedom-loving nations to advance peace and prosperity throughout the Western hemisphere."9

FTAs with Morocco (2004), Bahrain (2005), and Oman (2006), enacted in the years following the 9/11 terrorist attacks, were intended to bolster American allies in the war against Islamic terrorism and with the aspiration that economic progress could reduce the terrorist threat. In a 2003 presidential speech, George W. Bush laid out his economic vision for the region, which proposed bilateral FTAs as stepping stones toward a Middle East Free Trade Area. As he remarked, "across the globe, free markets and trade have helped defeat poverty, and taught men and women the habits of liberty."10

The economic logic behind these deals was as important as the geopolitics. From a macroeconomic perspective, the trade deals of this era reflected a view that the U.S. economy could benefit from offshoring lower-value U.S. manufacturing in order to lower consumer costs, while encouraging the domestic growth of higher-value industries like software, healthcare, and value-added manufacturing. As Clinton put it in 1993, "this debate about NAFTA is a debate about whether we will embrace [economic] changes and create the jobs of tomorrow, or try to resist these changes, hoping we can preserve the economic structures of yesterday."11 Trade globalization was thought to create opportunities for new U.S. exports, encourage innovation by forcing companies to compete globally, and lower consumer costs. Furthering Clinton's argument in support of NAFTA and an aspirational Latin America free trade deal, policymakers also thought that an expanded U.S. trade block could deliver the economies of scale needed to compete with the emerging European Union trade block and growing intra-Asian regional trade.¹²

With the texts of the deals themselves, trade policymakers sought to promote the then-prevailing economic consensus in Washington, which championed reduced government subsidies; nondiscrimination for goods produced by other countries; lower regulatory burdens for business, including the then-nascent digital economy; and strong intellectual property (IP) protections. Policymakers also sought to promote higher labor and environmental standards and to tackle challenges like corruption. Senior figures in Washington often spoke of these goals as raising standards internationally and writing global rules based on U.S. rules.

The WTO's Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures (SCM Agreement), which went into effect in 1995, for example, drastically expanded the pre-WTO GATT's disciplines regarding industrial subsidies.¹³ Throughout the text of the WTO agreements and U.S. FTAs, countries agreed to accord "national treatment" to each other's goods, committing not to give preference to domestically produced goods. In most U.S. FTAs, and with respect to the countries that have signed up to the WTO's Government Procurement

Agreement, this nondiscrimination commitment even extended to government procurement of goods—meaning that the U.S. government, for example, should not show a preference for U.S.-made cars over foreign cars when buying for the federal fleet.¹⁴ Of course, these agreements also required governments to allow U.S. companies to bid on their procurement contracts.15

U.S. FTAs typically included chapters ensuring that FTA partners offered IP protections comparable to U.S. IP protections. Several also sought to codify legal immunity for digital platforms regarding content posted by their users, just as platforms have immunity in the United States from lawsuits over user-posted content. Free data flows generally were protected, and governments made other commitments to not limit the operations of digital platforms operating in their countries. Trade policymakers also regularly touted deal language that promoted workers' rights and environmental standards.¹⁶

The final chapter of this era of trade policymaking was President Barack Obama's support for the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), a trade deal between a dozen economies in the Americas and Asia negotiated by the Obama administration in 2016. The TPP expanded on earlier FTAs from the 2000s and early 2010s, including by developing new disciplines on state-owned enterprises and currency manipulation.¹⁷ But the Obama administration made its case for the TPP largely on geopolitical grounds, arguing that it would be an important economic counterweight to China's influence in the Pacific and an economic pillar of the administration's "pivot to China." 18

The Modern Paradigm's Fall From Grace

Obama signed the TPP in January 2016. But even as he pushed for congressional ratification of the deal, it was becoming clear that the trade paradigm that had dominated Washington policy discussions since the early 1990s was falling out of favor. By late 2015, key congressional leaders had begun to express skepticism of the emerging TPP provisions, and ultimately they never scheduled a vote on the deal.¹⁹ Both of the major presidential candidates in 2016, Democrat Hillary Clinton (who had supported the early development of the TPP while serving as Obama's secretary of state) and Republican Donald Trump, opposed the deal on the campaign trail, and Trump withdrew the United States from the deal shortly after his inauguration in 2017. (The other members of the deal, led by Japan, moved forward and completed the deal, rebranded as the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership, in 2018.)

As president, Trump generally eschewed traditional trade deals in favor of a tariff-heavy approach to trade, intended to put pressure on China while protecting U.S. industries, like steel, that he deemed important. Nevertheless, he did successfully enact the U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA), an overhaul of the NAFTA agreement from twenty-five years earlier. And while some in the trade policy and national security communities hoped that Biden would launch negotiations to reenter the TPP, Biden has instead launched trade initiatives like the IPEF that are intended promote cooperation on trade and standards but do not provide access to the U.S. market as traditional FTAs would. And even without U.S. market access, such initiatives have proved politically controversial. In November 2023, for instance, Biden indefinitely postponed finalization of the trade-related aspects of IPEF owing to concerns by Democrats in Congress that the deal would be politically harmful and due to opposition by American labor unions.²⁰ Biden also quietly postponed nascent trade talks with the United Kingdom and Kenya that began in the last months of the Trump administration, and late last year his trade representative, Katherine Tai, withdrew long-standing U.S. support for proposed digital trade rules at the WTO. Trump, in his campaign to regain the presidency this year, has doubled down on his commitment to tariffs and other protectionist measures rather than deals, floating the idea of imposing a 60 percent tariff on goods imported from China and a 10 percent tariff on products imported from everywhere else.²¹

Of course, trade has long been a hot-button political issue. Texas billionaire H. Ross Perot made his opposition to NAFTA a signature issue in his 1992 independent presidential campaign against Bill Clinton and incumbent George H. W. Bush, and trade deal approvals have always been hard fought in Congress. But for the twenty-five-year period between 1990 and the mid-2010s, geopolitical and economic logic were able to overcome that political opposition to see deals to fruition. Today, there is scant evidence that new trade deals could get through Congress, and a dwindling number of elected political leaders are willing to argue in favor of them. There are several reasons for this change in political support.

The first is the shifting U.S. relationship with China. Although economic research from the 1990s and early 2000s generally found that expanding U.S. trade flows had at most a limited impact on U.S. manufacturing employment, with other factors such as automation playing a larger role, research from the mid- and late 2010s found that the "China shock" of growing U.S.-China trade in the 2000s had substantially more disruptive impacts on jobs.²² Moreover, communities adversely impacted by the China shock have seen little recovery over the past decade.²³ Adverse employment impacts from trade with China, combined with China's rise as a geopolitical competitor, have led to bipartisan support for "derisking" U.S. supply chains from China, fueled the arguments of trade skeptics, and renewed a focus on U.S. domestic manufacturing.

The second reason is shifts in domestic political preferences. It is true that some polling shows that the majority of Americans are supportive of trade: a 2023 poll commissioned by the Chicago Council for Global Affairs, for example, found that 74 percent of Americans say "trade is good for the U.S. economy."24 But as prominent economist Alan Blinder pointed out several years ago in Foreign Affairs, "most Americans' belief in free trade is a mile wide but an inch deep," with polling responses varying widely depending on which questions are being asked and whether Americans are asked only about trade in the abstract or also about American manufacturing and jobs.²⁵

Trade policy is a classic example of an issue where a constituency that is invested deeply in and affected by an issue, such as specific U.S. industries and workers who face the risk of losses from trade, exert more influence than a majority of voters who may benefit from lower prices but who do not see their well-being as being deeply connected to trade issues. Recent polling by American Compass, a conservative organization that is skeptical of trade deals, has also shown that while a plurality of Americans thinks they personally benefit from globalization, a similar plurality thinks the United States as a whole has been harmed.²⁶ Other recent polling suggests that on trade, more Americans trust Trump, with his zeal for tariffs, than trust Biden.²⁷ Academic research, meanwhile, indicates that while Trump's tariffs were an economic mixed bag, they won Republicans votes at the ballot box.²⁸

A third reason is that the raw economic benefits of trade deals have become less compelling. Take the TPP as an example: even the Obama administration's own official estimate found that the TPP would add just 0.15 percent to U.S. gross domestic product (GDP) after a decade, hardly a compelling economic justification for the deal.²⁹ And in the years since Trump abandoned the deal, actual U.S. trade flows have still moved in a beneficial direction: China's share of U.S. goods imports declined from a high of over 20 percent in the late 2010s to approximately 15 percent last year, while the absolute value of U.S. goods imports from China fell last year to the lowest level in a decade. 30 Trade with allies and partners also has grown: since 2017, U.S imports of goods from India are up 37 percent, up 80 percent from Indonesia, up 61 percent from the Philippines, and up a whopping 200 percent from Vietnam—the last of these now exports goods valued at a quarter of its entire GDP to the United States. The United States became India's largest trading partner in 2023, while U.S. exports to the European Union and European imports from the United States are both up more than 25 percent over the past few years.³¹ Overall U.S. exports today substantially exceed prepandemic levels, reflecting growing global demand for U.S. energy, agriculture, and manufactured goods, as well as U.S. services.

Meanwhile, Americans traditionally thought to be adversely impacted by trade are doing well. Real wages for lower-income Americans grew strongly in 2023, and, in a reversal of the trend that has prevailed for most of the past two decades, the real wage growth for lower-income Americans over the past two years has been higher than the rate of wage growth for higher-income Americans.³² Women and Black Americans also saw historic gains in the labor market.³³ A situation where both U.S. companies and U.S. workers are doing well creates little incentive to open U.S. markets to more competition. Numbers like these reinforce skepticism about the benefits of new FTAs.

But perhaps the most important reason for declining U.S. political support for new trade deals is that the economic theory of the case that underpinned the deals of the 1990s to the mid-2010s has fallen out of favor in Washington. At a fundamental level, a bipartisan consensus has emerged in Washington that the United States should rebuild its manufacturing industrial base and focus more on the economic well-being of American workers. Irrespective of whether prioritizing manufacturing optimizes American economic growth, there is strong political support for doing so.

In some sectors, U.S. domestic support for reindustrialization is driven by geopolitics: Congress's bipartisan support for the CHIPS Act in 2022, which will provide more than \$75 billion in incentives for manufacturing semiconductors in the United States, was driven in part by concern that a conflict between China and Taiwan could cut off America's access to the chips it needs for industrial, defense, and consumer applications. In other sectors, such as manufacturing clean energy technologies, the push for reindustrialization is driven by a combination of geopolitical desires—ensuring that the United States is not dependent on China for green technologies—as well as domestic economic interests in boosting manufacturing employment in emerging manufacturing sectors. Across the political aisle, Biden's trade representative Katherine Tai and Trump's former trade representative Robert Lighthizer are united in a view that a goal of trade policy should be to raise wages and well-being for workers and that, for too long, trade policy has focused on benefits to consumers.

At a macroeconomic level, this desire to reindustrialize in many respects runs counter to the economic theory that underpinned many of the major trade deals of the past, which posited that U.S. workers would move up into "higher value" sectors like information technology, healthcare, and advanced manufacturing as the United States offshored lower-value (and lower profit margin) types of manufacturing. Moreover, many of the tools that policymakers want to deploy to rebuild manufacturing may run up against the trade rules that the United States long supported. Many of the United States' European and Asian allies, for example, argue that the manufacturing subsidies the United States adopted in the CHIPS Act and particularly the green energy-focused Inflation Reduction Act violate the spirit and likely the letter of provisions of the WTO and U.S. trade agreements that long sought to limit industrial subsidies or at least give countries the right to retaliate against them.³⁴ Likewise, "Buy America" provisions that direct the U.S. government to purchase American-made products run counter to trade rules on government procurement long supported by the United States.

The United States confronts a similar dynamic with respect to policymakers' preferences on technology and the digital economy. Going back to the early days of the internet and continuing through the 2019 U.S.-Japan digital agreement, U.S. trade agreements have sought to promote light-touch regulation of the tech sector, guarantee the free flow of data across borders, and protect tech companies from lawsuits for content posted online. Today, Democrats and Republicans alike are pursuing a much more aggressive regulatory approach to technology companies, including competition policy crackdowns, efforts to repeal companies' immunity for content posted online, and increased restrictions on cross-border data flows, at least to China. Some members of Congress and policy experts in the United States even want to revisit long-standing patent and copyright protections—such as the Biden administration's current consideration of exercising "march in rights" to override patents to reduce drug costs—arguing that U.S. law has become too protective of intellectual property.³⁵ The rise of generative AI is also likely to prompt a profound reassessment of

intellectual property protections. These shifting domestic preferences, much like America's growing preference for industrial policy, in many ways run counter to provisions historically supported in U.S. trade deals and will require a reassessment and overhaul of the trade rules America pushes for.

How to Reset the Agenda

Faced with fading support for FTAs, over the past two years trade-focused experts, industry lobbies, and protrade officials in Washington have floated a number of ways to reboot support for trade deals. The most popular approach has been to lean heavily on geopolitical arguments for trade. Commentators and political figures from across the political spectrum have argued that geopolitical competition with China makes trade deals with allies important: a late 2023 report by the bipartisan U.S. House of Representatives Select Committee on China, for example, argued that to compete with China the United States should "pursue trade agreements with strong rules of origin and high standards," and it suggested Taiwan and possibly the United Kingdom and Japan as partners.³⁶ As the Washington Post put it more succinctly in the title of a 2023 editorial, "To compete with China, the U.S. should put real trade deals on the table."37

Geopolitics has been the driving argument for the Biden administration's IPEF. As Commerce Secretary Gina Raimondo said at a 2022 launch event, the IPEF "marks an important turning point in restoring U.S. economic leadership in the region and presenting Indo-Pacific countries an alternative to China's approach to these critical issues."38 Commentators such as Matthias Dopfner, meanwhile, have argued that Western democratic states should create a democratic trading block that increasingly would align trade policy with values while establishing the type of large economic scale that drives the efficiency gains that have been a long-standing economic argument for trade.³⁹

The idea of a broad democratic trading bloc is appealing as a long-term vision. But there is little reason to expect that geopolitical arguments for trade will prevail in the debate—particularly after they failed both to gain support for the TPP and to prevent Biden from postponing the IPEF trade pillar. The political and policy reality is that, aside from America's robust defense budget, Americans are wary of policies that they perceive as requiring the American taxpayer to pay for the benefit of even other democratic states, as evidenced by the comparatively low levels of U.S. foreign assistance, and, more recently, the sharp congressional debate over continuing U.S. military and economic support to Ukraine.⁴⁰ Framing trade deals as a sort of tax the United States should pay to strengthen the democratic world against China and other autocracies is unlikely to be a winning argument in the American heartland without a healthy dose of economic self-interest thrown in as well. Moreover, a number of

large emerging market democracies that would be an important part of a democratic trading block, such as India and Brazil, have traditionally pursued protectionists trade policies and seem unlikely to be interested in a broad market liberalization in the near or mid-term.

A handful of former officials, seeing the political success of the USMCA—Trump's updated NAFTA—have argued that the new agreement could be expanded to add additional members, potentially ultimately countries on both sides of the Pacific.⁴¹ But here, too, both the politics and the policies likely would prove challenging. Although there was broad bipartisan support for USMCA, that support reflected the fact that the United States already had a trade deal with Mexico and Canada (NAFTA) and bipartisan recognition that after twenty-five years, elements of NAFTA were in need of an update. Adding more countries, which would de facto result in the United States entering into new agreements with countries that did not have preexisting FTAs, would carry a different and almost certainly more challenging set of political dynamics. Instead, the way to reset the trade agenda is to start by resetting the economic logic of deals. If successful periods of trade policymaking have occurred in the past when the United States saw deals as advancing both its economic and its geopolitical interests, policymakers need deals that work on the economics as well as the geopolitics.

To reset the economics, policymakers should start by thinking less about traditional goals of market liberalization and more about discrete global challenges that require international economic cooperation—and possible ways of using trade deals to address those challenges. This would almost certainly mean pivoting from a bilateral or regional approach to trade to a sectoral approach to trade that brings together different sets of international partners to address discrete challenges.

Start with climate and energy. Global climate change poses an existential threat, as carbon dioxide emissions hit a new global high in 2023 despite years of international promises to address the problem. 42 The United States accounts for only about 15 percent of total global emissions, whereas traded goods and services account for perhaps 25 percent of global emissions. 43 Trade policy offers a powerful tool to tackle the 85 percent of emissions that originate outside the United States. Meanwhile, many U.S. allies and partners face a near-term challenge of securing their supplies of traditional fossil fuel energy, particularly following Russia's 2022 war on Ukraine. European allies, for example, have had to scramble to find substitutes for Russian oil and gas. Even the United States remains far too dependent on Russia for uranium for nuclear power.⁴⁴

A climate and energy agreement could bring together a group of countries with the technologies and critical materials needed to produce clean energy, such as South Korea on battery technology, Indonesia for critical minerals, and the European Union for its role in clean power. The countries could work together to coordinate clean energy supply chains and industrial policies to promote the adoption and manufacturing of clean energy technologies. They also could commit to technological cooperation on clean energy technologies, with

members, for example, offering streamlined permitting for nuclear energy construction from other member states. As with any trade deal, there would be an economic give and take: the United States and Europe, for instance, could offer countries access to incentives for green energy manufacturing in exchange for reliable access to critical inputs produced with high environmental and labor standards.

Meanwhile, the United States and Canada, major producers of traditional fossil fuels, could commit to providing access to fuels such as liquefied natural gas to address near-term energy security needs while the green transition is underway. The United States also could commit to maintaining high tariffs on Chinese clean energy technologies, including Chinese clean energy technologies produced in third countries, leveraging supply chain diversification away from China as an incentive for participation. It might also make efforts to lean heavily on the European Union and other allies to agree to impose similar tariffs on their imports of green energy products, such as electric vehicles (EVs), from China.

Conversely, countries could coordinate so-called carbon border adjustment mechanisms, which impose tariffs on products based on their carbon emissions, to put pressure on nonmember states like China and other highly polluting countries to reduce their emissions as well. Indeed, the United States and Europe are already discussing miniature versions of coordinated trade action for the clean economy. The proposed Global Arrangement for Sustainable Steel and Aluminum would promote trade in low-carbon steel and aluminum products, and proposed agreements on critical minerals would offer foreign battery materials makers some access to U.S. Inflation Reduction Act subsidies.⁴⁵ These nascent steps could be bolstered and expanded into a compelling agenda.

A second sectoral area for trade policy focus would be to develop an "economic security" arrangement that coordinated industrial policy measures while strengthening supply chains for critical products. Countries such as Germany and Japan have joined the United States in pursuing new industrial policy measures, as in the case of the European CHIPS Act, which provides incentives for semiconductor manufacturing in Europe to match the U.S. version. 46 Although this approach is welcome, in that it will likely spur further global production of important products like green technologies and semiconductors, poorly coordinated industrial policy measures risk triggering global subsidy fights and creating incentives for companies to play governments off against one another in a bid to maximize subsidies beyond those strictly needed to spur a project.

Meanwhile, the United States continues to face significant supply chain risks for other key products, such as medical devices and pharmaceutical ingredients. The production of many pharmaceuticals ingredients and some medical devices is concentrated on China and India. The United States, Europe, Israel, and a number of other countries, however, have a strong interest in resilience. An economic security arrangement could enable like-minded countries to coordinate industrial policy measures and promote supply chain resilience across critical products.

A final area for a sectoral agreement is AI and the digital economy. The United States has already begun to promote shared global standards for AI development through the G7's Hiroshima process.⁴⁷ Over time, an AI and digital economy agreement could link G7 political agreements into binding commitments for a larger number of countries to adopt. With respect to the digital economy, such agreements could establish shared standards and rules of managing data flows to strategic competitors, notably China, to prohibitions on government review of source code for apps and software developed in participating countries and expanded access to the digital economy and trusted telecommunications network infrastructure.

Sectoral agreements also would let the United States reconceptualize the tools that are included in a trade agreement. Since the first modern FTA in the 1980s, American trade agreements have focused on reducing tariffs and aligning regulations, generally around American standards. But trade—the actual exchange of goods and services and the associated economic activity—depends at least as much on policies and tools outside the scope of these FTAs as it does on FTA provisions: effective infrastructure, streamlined permitting processes, access to capital, and a skilled workforce. It is time for the United States to open the aperture of what a trade agreement can include to bring in a larger set of tools and potential commitments. For example, an AI and digital economy agreement should not be limited to governance and regulatory standards—it also should include meaningful financial commitments to help developing-world partner countries procure secure Western telecommunications equipment, rather than relying on Chinese suppliers. Similarly, a climate and energy agreement should include commitments to work together on streamlining the permitting process for high-priority projects that require a footprint across participating countries.

National security tools should also be on the table. The Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS) and export controls have come to play a far more prominent role in the international economy in recent years. Here, the United States should use trade deals in an offensive rather than defensive manner, for example, using trade deals to lock in commitments by foreign governments to restrict Chinese acquisitions of strategic companies in their countries. But the United States should also use its own national security tools as an incentive. A climate and energy agreement, for example, should promise to whitelist reputable automotive companies from allied nations like Japan for streamlined CFIUS approval, ensuring that they can invest in promising EV and autonomous driving companies in the United States. A digital economy agreement could include commitments not to impose export controls on allies without advance notice and consultation.

Finally, sectoral deals will let the United States focus trade provisions on specific facilities, rather than country of production. When the Trump administration negotiated the USMCA, for example, it included novel provisions that required workers to be paid at least \$16 an hour for automotive parts to qualify for USMCA tariff treatment—essentially meaning that only certain Mexican plants qualify. Sectoral trade agreements are well suited to take this type of approach: a climate and energy agreement, for example, could offer foreign-made electric parts access to some of the subsidies contained in the Inflation Reduction Act, but only for facilities that meet the highest labor and environmental standards.

Negotiating large sectoral agreements undoubtedly will be challenging, as countries argue over the scope of covered sectors, market access, and the commitments to put on the table. But sectoral agreements also offer a new set of opportunities—to reframe trade deals as solving tangible problems that matter to the American people and to the world at large, and to negotiate rules that would internationalize some domestic policy changes within the United States.

Addressing China—and Whither the WTO?

Of course, a rebooted U.S. trade agenda is not just about deals with allies—it also requires addressing the U.S. trade relationship with China.

For many years, the strategic paradigm of U.S. trade policy toward China was defined by the hope that economic ties would persuade China to continue on a course of gradual economic and political liberalization. By the mid-2010s, it was clear that this paradigm had failed, prompting Trump to impose sweeping tariffs in a bid to generate negotiating leverage to compel China to change its economic model. China responded to the tariffs, initially with retaliatory tariffs on U.S. exports like agricultural products, and ultimately Trump offered tens of billions of dollars in assistance to U.S. farmers to offset the impacts of Chinese tariffs. 48 Later, China offered a handful of concessions as part of a "Phase 1" trade deal, largely to avoid a threatened future tariff escalation. However, China steadfastly refused to make more fundamental changes to its economy and market, and there is no evidence that China's willingness to reform has increased in the years since.

Moreover, even in the unlikely event that China made additional trade concessions to the United States, it is far from clear that they should be accepted: the United States has a strategic interest in reducing its dependencies on China in critical goods irrespective of whether China offers better terms on trade. For example, even if China somehow offered to allow American firms to produce critical minerals or EV batteries in China on fair terms, the United States has a strategic interest in ensuring that its domestic markets are not reliant on those supplies. The United States of course should pursue appropriate, fair terms for trade in nonstrategic goods, but when it comes to critical products, the U.S. objective should be to derisk the relationship, not for American and Chinese firms to compete on a level playing field.

Against that backdrop, the United States should rebalance its China tariffs to prioritize derisking rather than leverage for a deal. For example, it should raise tariffs on products where supply chain vulnerabilities remain acute, like EVs, batteries, medicines, and critical materials, while potentially offering some reductions in tariffs on nonstrategic consumer goods.

Effective derisking will require more than simple tariffs on China, however: it also will require measures to reduce the Chinese content in imports from third countries. There is a growing body of evidence, for example, that some of America's growing imports from Vietnam are of products composed mostly of Chinese components, with low-value finishing work done in Vietnam. The United States needs to revisit the so-called rules of origin that determine what a product's country of origin is for tariff purposes to begin derisking the upstream elements of critical supply chains. It also needs to figure out how to tackle China's dominance in a handful of strategic construction industries, like shipbuilding and port infrastructure, where China's impacts are global.

Though a U.S. pivot to sectoral agreements and more active management of the U.S.-China trade relationship could offer the potential to reboot the U.S. trade agenda, it will draw even more questions from U.S. allies about whether the United States has any residual support for the WTO. The WTO still serves as a basic framework for trade between nearly 200 countries, but the simple, often unspoken reality is that many American policymakers today regard the WTO as an outdated institution that reflects a different geopolitical moment. One of the WTO's core tenets is that countries would accord each other preferential "most favored nation" trade status, in that the United States would set similar tariffs for both competitors like China and allies like Germany. With the resurrection of great power geopolitics as a defining feature of international relations, for most American policymakers it makes little sense for the United States to promote a global trading regime. Instead, most U.S. policymakers would prefer to see the development of a U.S.-centered trading bloc or blocs among allies and partners.

That said, most of America's allies remain committed to the WTO, for understandable reasons. As the world's largest economy, the United States is relatively well-positioned to negotiate bilateral or plurilateral agreements with major trading partners. Most small and midsize countries, however, strongly benefit from a stable global trading system rather than having to negotiate hundreds of bespoke agreements. The WTO also offers smaller countries a set of rules they see as being a valuable check on both the protectionist actions of large countries and for smaller countries to manage trade among themselves. The WTO itself, meanwhile, requires consensus for major changes, making reform unlikely. Moreover, a U.S. withdrawal from the WTO would be costly. It would result in more than one hundred countries around the world having the right to impose higher tariffs on the United States. To avoid that outcome, the United States would have to negotiate an unmanageable number of new deals in a short time frame.

Unfortunately, there is no clear path forward to resolve global differences on the WTO, given differences of both interest and opinion between the United States and its partners. The simplest path is likely for the United States and China, or perhaps the G7 on one side and China on the other, to reach a kind of mutual detente in which WTO rules would not actually govern trade between them. In many ways, this scenario would simply codify and expand the existing de facto reality between Washington and Beijing, where both Trump's 2018 tariffs on China and China's retaliation violate WTO rules, but the two governments effectively have reached a mutual understanding on tariff rates that simply exist outside the WTO system. Over the longer term, however, the world may see global trade continue to move toward discrete blocs—and this trend is already well underway.⁴⁹ But there is not yet any international consensus on what a vision for that future would look like.

Conclusion: Does Trade Policy Matter?

Of course, for many Americans, and many policymakers, a rational lesson of the past few years could be that American trade policy does not need a reboot. Supply chains are diversifying away from China, U.S. exports are up, and real wages for workers are rising. Even if allies and partners complain about the lack of new American trade deals, rising actual trade volumes and closer defense relationships, like the AUKUS nuclear submarine deal with Australia and the UK and closer U.S. military cooperation with the Philippines, help to strengthen geopolitical ties. And even policymakers who want to use trade deals to strengthen geopolitical relations have to acknowledge that the correlation between economic and geopolitical relations is far from perfect. After all, Russia invaded Ukraine in 2022 despite decades of European policy aimed at using trade to anchor Russia economically into the West. As Lighthizer told a House committee last year, the iconic rock band the Beatles taught him that "money can't buy me love" and that he doubted that "transferring our wealth to these people is going to make them like us more."50

The strongest argument for rebooting U.S. trade policy ultimately may not be geopolitics, nor even the economic argument that trade deals will help an already-strong U.S economy. Instead, the best argument is that trade is a key element of solving global challenges that affect us all, like the green energy transition and the risks of AI and the digital economy. For trade policy to advance those goals, and win the domestic support that will be needed to make them happen, it is time to develop a trade policy designed around them.

About the Author

Peter Harrell is a nonresident fellow at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.

Notes

- Katherine Tai, "Remarks of Ambassador Katherine Tai Outlining the Biden-Harris Administration's
 'Worker-Centered Trade Policy,'" Office of the United States Trade Representative, June 2021, <a href="https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/speeches-and-remarks/2021/june/remarks-ambassador-katherine-tai-outlining-biden-harris-administrations-worker-centered-trade-policy; Jake Sullivan, "Remarks by National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan on Renewing American Economic Leadership at the Brookings Institution," White House, April 27, 2023, https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy; Jake Sullivan, "Remarks by National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan on Renewing American Economic Leadership at the Brookings Institution,"

 White House, April 27, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2023/04/27/remarks-by-national-security-advisor-jake-sullivan-on-renewing-american-economic-leadership-at-the-brookings-institution/.
- See, for example, Janet Yellen, "Remarks by Secretary of the Treasury Janet L. Yellen on the Biden Administration's Economic Approach Toward the Indo-Pacific," U.S. Treasury Department, Nov. 2, 2023, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1872.
- 3 See, for example, Charlie Savage, Jonathan Swan, and Maggie Haberman, "A New Tax on Imports and a Split From China: Trump's 2025 Trade Agenda," *New York Times, Dec. 26, 2023*, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/26/us/politics/trump-2025-trade-china.html#:~:text=Trump%20is%20planning%20an%20aggressive,igniting%20a%20global%20trade%20war.
- 4 See Robert Lighthizer, No Trade is Free: Changing Course, Taking on China, and Helping America's Workers (New York: Broadside Books, 2023).
- 5 See, for example, Alex Leary and Andrew Restuccia, "Trump Foreign Policy 2.0: Fewer Allies, Less Trade, More Loyalists," *The Wall Street Journal, Feb. 17, 2024*, https://www.cmp-policy-2-0-fewer-allies-less-trade-more-loyalists-ac2429d0; Matt Egan, "How Trump's Tariff Plans Could Kill Jobs and Worsen Inflation," *CNN.com*, April 11, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/04/11/economy/trump-tariffs-trade-jobs-inflation/index.html.
- 6 The focus on the GATT as a trading group involving principally like-minded and nonaligned countries, but not adversarial countries, increased further after the collapse of the proposed International Trade Organization, involving a United Nations–linked treaty that would have governed broad portions of international trade, in 1950.
- 7 Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Historical U.S. Trade Deficits," May 17, 2019, https://research.stlouisfed.org/publications/economic-synopses/2019/05/17/historical-u-s-trade-deficits.

- Bill Clinton, "Speech at the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies," Institute for Agriculture & Trade Policy, March 9, 2000, https://www.iatp.org/sites/default/files/ Full Text of Clintons Speech on China Trade Bi.htm.
- George W. Bush, "President Promotes Central American Free Trade Agreement," George W. Bush White House Archives, July 21, 2005, https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/ releases/2005/07/20050721-1.html.
- George W. Bush, "Remarks by the President in Commencement Address at the University of South Carolina," George W. Bush White House Archives, May 9, 2003, https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives. gov/news/releases/2003/05/20030509-11.html.
- Bill Clinton, "Remarks by President Clinton, President Bush, President Carter, President Ford, and Vice President Gore in Signing of NAFTA Side Agreements," William J. Clinton White House Archives, September 14, 1993, https://clintonwhitehouse6.archives.gov/1993/09/1993-09-14-remarks-by-clintonand-former-presidents-on-nafta.html.
- Clinton, "Remarks by President Clinton, President Bush, President Carter, President Ford, and Vice President Gore in Signing of NAFTA Side Agreements."
- U.S. Commerce Department, "Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures," accessed April 4, 2024, https://enforcement.trade.gov/regs/uraa/saa-cv.html.
- For a list of Government Procurement Agreement member countries, see World Trade Organization (WTO), "Agreement on Government Procurement: Parties and Observers," accessed April 4, 2024, https:// www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/gproc_e/memobs_e.htm.
- Countries also retained some exceptions to maintain government purchasing preferences for domestic suppliers for specific products or sectors, such as defense.
- See, for example, U.S. Department of State, "Current Trade Agreements With Environmental Chapters," https://www.state.gov/key-topics-office-of-environmental-quality-and-transboundary-issues/currenttrade-agreements-with-environmental-chapters/; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "CAFTA-DR (Dominican Republic-Central America FTA)," https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements/ cafta-dr-dominican-republic-central-america-fta.
- See Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "TPP: State Owned Enterprises," https://ustr.gov/sites/default/ files/TPP-Chapter-Summary-State-Owned-Enterprises.pdf; U.S. Treasury Department, "Fact Sheet: Joint Declaration of the Macroeconomic Policy Authorities of TPP Countries," November 5, 2015, https://home. treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jl0254.
- See, for example, The White House, "FACT SHEET: Advancing the Rebalance to Asia and the Pacific," November 16, 2015, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/11/16/ fact-sheet-advancing-rebalance-asia-and-pacific.
- Krista Hughes and Kevin Krolicki, "Historic Pacific Trade Deal Faces Skeptics in U.S. Congress," Reuters, October 6, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-trade-tpp-idUSKCN0RZ0ZV20151006/.
- Hans Nichols, "Inside Biden's Delay on Indo-Pacific Trade Deal," Axios, November 14, 2023, https://www. axios.com/2023/11/14/biden-delay-indo-pacific-trade-deal.
- See, for example, Kate Dorr, "Here's What Trump's Proposed Tariffs Could Mean for Your Wallet," CNBC. com, March 13, 2024, https://www.cnbc.com/2024/03/13/heres-what-trumps-proposed-tariffs-could-meanfor-your-wallet-.html.
- David H. Autor, David Dorn, and Gordon H. Hanson, "The China Shock: Learning From Labor Market Adjustment to Large Changes in Trade," National Bureau of Economic Research, January 2016, https:// www.nber.org/system/files/working papers/w21906/w21906.pdf.
- 23 Peter Dizikes, "Q&A: David Autor on the Long Afterlife of the 'China Shock," MIT News, December 6, 2021, https://news.mit.edu/2021/david-autor-china-shock-persists-1206.
- "Most Americans See Value in International Trade," Chicago Council on Global Affairs, October 8, 2023, https://globalaffairs.org/research/public-opinion-survey/most-americans-see-value-international-trade.

- 25 Alan Blinder, "The Free Trade Paradox," Foreign Affairs, January/February 2019, https://www.foreignaffairs. com/united-states/free-trade-paradox.
- American Compass, "The American Rejection of Globalization," January 11, 2024, https:// americancompass.org/the-american-rejection-of-globalization/.
- Rob Todaro, "Voters Want U.S. Workers to Be Prioritized in Trade Deals," Data for Progress, April 7, 2023, https://www.dataforprogress.org/blog/2024/2/7/voters-want-us-workers-to-be-prioritized-in-trade-deals.
- David Autor, Anne Beck, David Dorn, and Gordon H. Hanson, "Help for the Heartland? The Employment and Electoral Effects of the Trump Tariffs in the United States," NBER Working Paper, January 2024, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w32082/w32082.pdf/.
- U.S. International Trade Commission, "USITC Releases Report Concerning The Likely Economic Impact of the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) Agreement," May 18, 2016, https://www.usitc.gov/press_room/ news_release/2016/er0518ll597.htm.
- Luis Torres, "Mexico Seeks to Solidify Rank as Top U.S. Trade Partner," Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas, July 11, 2023, https://www.dallasfed.org/research/economics/2023/0711; U.S. Census Bureau, "Trade in Goods With China," accessed April 5, 2024, https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/c5700.html. Data on U.S.-China trade in services are less comprehensive and reliable. However, this trade also was heavily impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic, as tourism and education (particularly colleges and universities) historically have represented a large share of U.S.-China services trade.
- "US Emerges as India's Biggest Trading Partner during April-September This Fiscal; China at Second," Economic Times of India, October 22, 2023, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/foreigntrade/us-emerges-as-indias-biggest-trading-partner-during-april-september-this-fiscal-china-at-second/ articleshow/104625326.cms.
- 32 See U.S. Department of the Treasury, "The Purchasing Power of American Households," December 14, 2023; https://home.treasury.gov/news/featured-stories/the-purchasing-power-of-american-households; Council of Economic Advisors, "Ten Charts That Explain the U.S. Economy in 2023," White House, December 19, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/cea/written-materials/2023/12/19/ten-charts-that-explainthe-u-s-economy-in-2023/; and Elise Gould and Katherine DeCourcy, "Low-Wage Workers Have Seen Historically Fast Real Wage Growth in the Pandemic Business Cycle," Economic Policy Institute, March 23, 2022, https://www.epi.org/publication/swa-wages-2022/.
- 33 Council of Economic Advisors, "Ten Charts That Explain the U.S. Economy in 2023."
- 34 Despite vociferous objections by many U.S. allies to the subsidies, the Biden administration has largely successfully used diplomatic pressure to persuade allies not to challenge the subsidies either at the WTO or under bilateral trade deals. See Guy Chazan, Sam Fleming, and Kana Inagaki, "A Global Subsidy War? Keeping Up with the Americans," Financial Times, July 13, 2023, https://www.ft.com/ content/4bc03d4b-6984-4b24-935d-6181253ee1e0.
- Louisa Moller, "Federal Government Could Take Back Drug Patent Rights to Lower Prescription Prices," CBS News, February 7, 2024, https://www.cbsnews.com/boston/news/ biden-administration-expensive-prescription-drugs/.
- Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party, "Reset, Prevent, Build: A Strategy to Win America's Economic Competition with the Chinese Communist Party," December 2023, 42, https://selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/ selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/reset-prevent-build-scc-report.pdf.
- Editorial Board, "To Compete With China, the U.S. Should Put Real Trade Deals on the Table," Washington Post, February 7, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/02/07/asia-trade-deals-china-tpp/.
- The White House, "On-the-Record Press Call on the Launch of the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework," May 23, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2022/05/23/ on-the-record-press-call-on-the-launch-of-the-indo-pacific-economic-framework/.
- See Matthias Dopfner, The Trade Trap: How to Stop Doing Business With Dictators (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2023).

- 40 George Ingram, "What Every American Should Know About U.S. Foreign Aid," The Ripon Forum, September 2019, https://riponsociety.org/article/what-every-american-should-know-about-u-s-foreign-aid/.
- See, for instance, Luis de la Calle, "Time to Analyze Expansion of USMCA? Costa Rica and Uruguay Would Be Potential Candidates," Wilson Center, January 12, 2023, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/ time-analyze-expansion-usmca-costa-rica-and-uruguay-would-be-potential-candidates.
- Eklavya Gupte, "Global CO2 Emissions Estimated to Rise to Record Highs in 2023," S&P Global, October 19, 2023, 19, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/ energy-transition/101923-global-co2-emissions-estimated-to-rise-to-record-highs-in-2023.
- WTO, Trade and Climate Change, Information Brief No. 4 (November 9, 2021), 5, https://www.wto.org/ english/news e/news21 e/clim 03nov21-4 e.pdf. Although China's emissions currently far outpace those of the United States, China and many developing countries argue that Western industrial countries are responsible for a historically large share of global emissions. The United States, for example, is the largest total emitter of greenhouse gas emissions across history. This fact raises important issues of equity with respect to developing countries.
- See, for instance, Camellia Moors, "Feature: US Nuclear Plants, Uranium Miners Prepare for Possible US Ban on Russian Uranium," S&P Global, January 24, 2024, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/ electric-power/012424-us-nuclear-plants-uranium-miners-prepare-for-possible-us-ban-on-russian-uranium.
- Trevor Sutton and Mike Williams, "Trade Beyond Neoliberalism: Concluding a Global Arrangement on Sustainable Steel and Aluminum," Center for American Progress, December 4, 2023, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ trade-beyond-neoliberalism-concluding-a-global-arrangement-on-sustainable-steel-and-aluminum/.
- See, for example, European Commission, "European Chips Act," https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/ policies/european-chips-act#:~:text=What%20is%20the%20European%20Chips,for%20the%20EU.s%20 technological%20sovereignty.
- "G7 Leaders' Statement on the Hiroshima AI Process," White House, October 30, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/10/30/ g7-leaders-statement-on-the-hiroshima-ai-process/.
- See Stuart Anderson, "Trump Tariff Aid to Farmers Cost More than U.S. Nuclear Forces," Forbes, January 20, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/stuartanderson/2020/01/21/ trump-tariff-aid-to-farmers-cost-more-than-us-nuclear-forces/?sh=498b2ba86c50.
- See, for instance, Shannon O'Neill, The Globalization Myth: Why Regions Matter (New York: Council on Foreign Relations Books, 2022).
- Robert Lighthizer, "Testimony to the U.S. House Select Committee on China," C-SPAN, at 1:49.11, https://www.c-span.org/video/?528157-1/house-select-committee-hearing-us-china-economic-competition.

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

In a complex, changing, and increasingly contested world, the Carnegie Endowment generates strategic ideas, supports diplomacy, and trains the next generation of international scholar-practitioners to help countries and institutions take on the most difficult global problems and advance peace. With a global network of more than 170 scholars across twenty countries, Carnegie is renowned for its independent analysis of major global problems and understanding of regional contexts.

American Statecraft Program

There is an urgent need for a more disciplined U.S. foreign policy that is clear-eyed about a more competitive world, realistic about the limits of American power, and aligned with domestic renewal. The Carnegie American Statecraft Program examines America's role in the world and recommends policy ideas to help meet this need.

